Home > Joyner, Andrew

Joyner, Andrew [1]

Joyner, Andrew

by Eva Murphy, 1988

5 Nov. 1786-20 Sept. 1856



Andrew Joyner. Image courtesy of the NC Museum of History. ^[2]Andrew Joyner, legislator and army officer, was born in <u>Halifax County</u> ^[3], the son of Henry (d. 1803) and Menie Troughton Joyner. An able legislator and promoter of internal affairs in state government, Andrew Joyner represented <u>Martin County</u> ^[4] in the House of Commons from 1811 to 1813. During the <u>War of 1812</u> ^[5], he served for two years as a second major in the Third North Carolina Regiment of volunteers; in 1814 he was transferred to a new division and there made lieutenant colonel of the First Regiment. After the war he returned to his native county.

In 1826 Joyner and <u>Cadwallader Jones</u> [6] formed the Roanoke Steamboat Company, which saw the first steamboat travel up the <u>Roanoke River</u> [7] to <u>Halifax</u> [8] on 15 Apr. 1829. In 1835 Joyner's Roanoke Navigation Company built the canal from Danville, Va., to Weldon—Weldon Orchard being an important railroad junction for the canal. Joyner was also president of the Seaboard and Roanoke and the Weldon and Portsmouth railroads.

From 1835 to 1852 he served in the North Carolina Senate, of which he was speaker three times (1838, 1840, 1846). As a <u>Whig</u> [9], Joyner promoted <u>internal improvements</u> [10] in the legislature. In the 1836–37 session, he served on the Joint Committee of Twenty-Six (15 Whigs and 11 Democrats) to advise on the use of surplus revenues. Influenced by Dorothea Dix, he also supported a bill to establish a state school for the deaf, dumb, and blind in <u>Raleigh</u> [11].

Joyner was a trustee of <u>The University of North Carolina [12]</u> for nineteen years (1836–56). In January 1839, he, <u>David L.</u> <u>Swain [13]</u>, and William A. Graham formed a committee that reported in favor of providing new halls for the <u>Dialectic and</u> <u>Philanthropic literary societies [14]</u>, especially for housing their growing libraries. Admired for his fairness and integrity, Joyner also served as a justice of the peace and an arbitrator in local disputes. His judicial endeavors earned his residence the name of "Colonel Joyner's Court of Equity."

By his first wife, Temperance Williams, the daughter of Colonel William Williams of Martin County, Joyner had five children: Elizabeth (m. the Revered Robert Oswald Burton); Henry, a physician (m. Ann Elizabeth Pope); Martha Williams (m. Colonel Archibald Alexander Austin and later, in 1856 in Halifax County, Francis P. Haywood); Temperance (m. Dr. Willie Jones Eppes of Virginia); and Mary Camilla (m. William A. Daniel in 1850 in <u>Warren County</u> [15]). In the fall of 1839, he married Sarah Wales Burton, the widow of <u>Governor Hutchins G. Burton</u> [16] and the daughter of Willie and Mary Montford Jones of Halifax.

Joyner was baptized and confirmed in 1852 at St. Mark's Episcopal Church in Halifax. He was buried in the family cemetery at his plantation, Poplar Grove, four miles west of Weldon.

References:

W. C. Allen, History of Halifax County (1918).

Susie B. Anderson, Abstract of Wills: Halifax County, North Carolina, 1760-1830(1947).

Samuel A. Ashe, ed., Biographical History of North Carolina, vol. 3 (1905).

Kemp P. Battle, History of the University of North Carolina, vol. 1 (1907).

Walter Clark, History of the Raleigh and Gaston Railroad Company(1877).

J. G. de R. Hamilton, ed., *The Papers of Thomas Ruffin*, vol. 1 (1918).

Legislature of North Carolina, Report on the Progress and Present Condition of the Affairs of the Roanoke Navigation Company (1831).

Willie Jones Long Collection (Southern Historical Collection, University of North Carolina Library, Chapel Hill).

North Carolina General Assembly, Committee on Internal Improvements, *Resolution to Investigate the Roanoke Navigation Company* (1852).

H. D. Pegg, The Whig Party in North Carolina(1968).

Dorothy Williams Potter, ed., 1820 Federal Census of North Carolina, Halifax County(1972).

Henry Thomas Shanks, ed., The Papers of Willie Person Mangum, vol. 3 (1953).

Stuart Hall Smith and Claiborne T. Smith, Jr., *The History of Trinity Parish, Scotland Neck, Edgecombe Parish, Halifax County* (1955).

John H. Wheeler, Historical Sketches of North Carolina from 1584 to 1851 (1851).

Additional Resources:

"Andrew Joyner 1786-1856." N.C. Highway Historical Marker E-80, N.C. Office of Archives & History. https://www.ncdcr.gov/about/history/division-historical-resources/nc-highway-historical-marker-program/Markers.aspx? sp=Markers&k=Markers&sv=E-80 [17] (accessed August 27, 2013).

Allen, William Cicero. *History of Halifax County*. Cornhill Company, 1918. <u>http://books.google.com/books?</u> <u>id=jkITAAAAYAAJ&dq=andrew+joyner+1786&source=gbs_navlinks_s&printsec=frontcover#v=onepage&q&f=false</u> [18] (accessed August 27, 2013).

Willie Jones Long Family Papers, 1828-1915 (collection no. 03918). The Southern Historical Collection. Louis Round Wilson Special Collections Library. University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill. <u>http://www2.lib.unc.edu/mss/inv/l/Long.Willie_Jones.html</u> [19] (accessed August 27, 2013).

Record of portrait in National Portrait Gallery: <u>http://npgportraits.si.edu/eMuseumNPG/code/emuseum.asp?</u> rawsearch=ObjectID/,/is/,/21551/,/false/,/false&newprofile=CAP&newstyle=single [20]

Joyner, Andrew 1786-1856 in WorldCat: https://www.worldcat.org/identities/lccn-nr2002-22151 [21]

Image Credits:

"Portrait, Accession #: H.19XX.182.5 [2]." 1856. North Carolina Museum of History.

Subjects: Biographies [22] Military personnel [23] Public officials [24] Authors: Murphy, Eva B. [25] Origin - location: Halifax County [26] Martin County [27] From: Dictionary of North Carolina Biography, University of North Carolina Press.[28]

1 January 1988 | Murphy, Eva B.

Source URL: https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/joyner-andrew

Links

[1] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/joyner-andrew [2] http://collections.ncdcr.gov/RediscoveryProficioPublicSearch/ShowItem.aspx?85644+ [3] https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/halifax [4] https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/martin [5] https://www.ncpedia.org/war-1812 [6] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/jones-cadwallader [7] https://www.ncpedia.org/rivers/roanoke [8] https://www.ncpedia.org/halifax [9] https://www.ncpedia.org/whig-party [10] https://www.ncpedia.org/internal-improvements-0 [11] https://www.ncpedia.org/raleigh [12] https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/warren [16] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/swain-david-lowry [14] http://diphi.web.unc.edu/ [15] https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/warren [16] https://www.ncpedia.org/burton-hutchins-gordon [17] https://www.ncdcr.gov/about/history/divisionhistorical-resources/nc-highway-historical-marker-program/Markers.aspx?sp=Markers&k=Markers&sv=E-80 [18] http://books.google.com/books?

id=jklTAAAAYAAJ&dq=andrew+joyner+1786&source=gbs_navlinks_s&printsec=frontcover#v=onepage&q&f=false [19] http://www2.lib.unc.edu/mss/inv//Long,Willie_Jones.html [20] http://npgportraits.si.edu/eMuseumNPG/code/emuseum.asp? rawsearch=ObjectID/,/is/,/21551/,/false/,/false&newprofile=CAP&newstyle=single [21] https://www.worldcat.org/identities/lccn-nr2002-22151 [22] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/biography-term [23] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/soldiers [24] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/public-officials [25] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/authors/murphy-eva-b [26] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/coastal-30 [27] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/coastal-28 [28] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/entry-source/dictionary-no